

硕士博士研究生英语考试系列丛书

中國納資鴻 博士学位 英语考试应试指南

主审 彭 工 主编 姜文东 郑 群



◎ 北京理工大学出版社

BEIJING INSTITUTE OF TECHNOLOGY PRESS

硕士博士研究生英语考试系列丛书

中国科学院博士学位 英语考试应试指南

主审 彭 工

主编 姜文东 郑 群

编者于华田禾高原向俊刘彬

刘琦杨莉马洪玲骆涵邵春

胡江波 郑 群 姜文东

(按姓氏笔划排序)

◎北京理工大学出版社

BEIJING INSTITUTE OF TECHNOLOGY PRESS

图书在版编目(CIP)数据

中国科学院博士学位英语考试应试指南/姜文东,郑群主编.一北京:北京理工大学出版社,2006.1

(硕士博士研究生英语考试系列丛书)

ISBN 7-5640-0704-4

I. 中··· Ⅱ. ①姜··· ②郑··· Ⅲ. 英语 - 研究生 - 自学参考资料 Ⅳ. H31

中国版本图书馆 CIP 数据核字(2005)第 158189 号

出版发行/ 北京理工大学出版社

社 址/ 北京市海淀区中关村南大街 5 号

邮 编/100081

电 话/(010)68914775(办公室) 68944990(批销中心) 68911084(读者服务部)

网 址/ http:// www. bitpress. com. cn

电子邮箱/ chiefeditor@ bitpress. com. cn

经 销/全国各地新华书店

印 刷/北京地质印刷厂印刷

开 本/ 787 毫米×1092 毫米 1/16

印 张/14

字 数/292千字

版 次/2006年1月第1版 2006年1月第1次印刷

印 数/1~5000册

责任校对/张 宏

定 价/25.00元

责任印制/李绍英

前 言

"春风化雨,润物无声"。英语教育历经数十载,由单纯的语言学习转向对语言运用能力的培养,学生的学习导向发生着重大转变,同时,社会对英语应用能力的要求也越来越高。 作为全国最大的博士研究生培养单位,为适应这一新情况,自 2002 年起,中国科学院研究生院对博士研究生学位英语过关考试的题型作了较大改动,旨在使学生在平时的学习中更注重运用能力的培养和训练。

新题型最突出的变化有三点:

- 1. 听力测试由原来的 20 分钟增加至 30 分钟,强度和难度都有所加大。
- 2. 原来单纯的命题作文增加为写内容提要和书面表达两部分,更全面地考查学生的书面表达能力。
 - 3. 严格口试的考核,要求学生不仅能够自我陈述,还要自如交流。

此项举措是国内同级考试命题方面的创新,类似的题型在其他书里很难见到,学生们在 学习时常常感到无从下手。笔者在教学过程中也经常听到学生的呼吁,深知学与练应当齐头 并进。为满足学生的强烈要求,编者总结自己的教学经验,精心编写了此书,希望能对参加 中科院研究生院博士学位英语考试的同学有所帮助,同时也可供广大硕士研究生、参加中科 院博士入学考试的学生及同等程度的英语学习者参考。

本书的编者均为中国科学院研究生院博士学位过关考试命题的英语教师。本书体例、编排与博士学位过关考试一致,选材及难度也尽量做到与考试基本保持一致,以保证学生们在准备考试时有一个较好的参照。

本书共分为两部分,第一部分是笔试简介及十套模拟题。除参考答案外,每一套题均提供概要范文、写作范文和听力原文。第二部分介绍了口试的程序及要领,其中有二十多个话题为精选口语素材。

本书在编写过程中得到了中国科学院研究生院外语系领导、同事及北京理工大学出版社的大力支持,彭工教授在百忙之中审读了书稿,并提出了宝贵的修改意见,在此我们一并表示衷心的感谢。对书中的不足和疏漏之处,敬请专家和读者批评指正。

目 录

第一部分 第	官试	
第一章	试卷结构表	1
第二章	笔试模拟题及答案	
	del Test 1 ·····	
	del Test 2 ······	
	del Test 3	
	del Test 4······	
	del Test 5	
	del Test 6	
	del Test 7	
Mod	del Test 8	85
Mod	del Test 9	97
Mod	del Test 10	109
	y for Model Tests ·····	
Scri	ipts	143
第二部分	口试	201
第一章	一般性的口语表达	201
第二章	常见口语话题	205
第三章	口语陈述技巧	213
附录 1	笔试试卷首页	215
附录 2	Answer Sheet I	216
附录 3	Answer Sheet II	217

第一部分

笔 试

第一章 试卷结构表

中国科学院研究生院博士研究生学位英语考试笔试试卷结构表

		Sections	Description	Items	Points	Time
试卷一		(节)	(题型描述)	(题量)	(分值)	(分钟)
	Part I Listening Comprehension (听力理解)	Α	10 段对话, 多项选择题	10	10	10
		364 T. B 333 A	2 段对话或独白, 补全句子	10	10	10
		of to C	3 段对话或独白, 回答问题	10	10	15
	Part II Use of English and Reading Comprehension (英语知识运用 及阅读理解)	A	1 篇短文填空, 词汇选择题	15	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	15
		В	3 篇阅读理解, 多项选择题	15	15	30 A
		C	1 篇短文填空, 句子选择题	5	10	10
试卷二	Part III Writing (书面表达)	A	1 篇内容提要 (约 100 词)	75. 1 d x 10	10	20
		В	1 篇命题作文 (不少于 250 词)	1	20	40
总计			900 00 00 00 00	Dr. Setti Tana V	100	150

注: 听力计时以录音结束为准,约35分钟。试卷一和试卷二单独计时。

(本表参照 2003 年 11 月"中国科学院研究生院博士研究生学位英语考试大纲"(试行)修订。)

第二章 笔试模拟题及答案

Model Test 1

NON-ENGLISH MAJOR DOCTORATE ENGLISH QUALIFYING EXAMINATION (DET)

PAPER ONE

Part I Listening Comprehension (35 minutes, 30 points)

Section A

Directions: In this part, you will hear 10 short conversations. At the end of each conversation, a question will be asked about what is said. Each conversation and the question will be spoken only once. When you hear the question, read the four choices of the answer given and choose the best one by marking the corresponding letter A, B, C, or D on your Answer Sheet I.

- 1. A. He thinks the idea is not original.
 - B. He supports the idea, but thinks it won't do any good.
 - C. He doesn't care about the issue.
 - D. He thinks she should just accept the bad food.
- 2. A. She is very upset with the new circumstance.
 - B. Maggie is quick to adapt to the new circumstance.
 - C. Maggie will be affected but not her.
 - D. She is not affected now but she will be in the future.
- 3. A. The woman doesn't want the man to leave it there.
 - B. The woman wants to use it while the man is gone.
 - C. The woman wants the man to show her how to ride it.
 - D. The woman will keep it safe and not use it.
- 4. A. He should think of another plan.
 - B. He should find a suitable time for the ceremony.
 - C. He should find a suitable place for the ceremony.
 - D. He should be more optimistic.
- 5. A. At a bank.

- B. At the registration desk.
- C. At a bookstore.
- D. At a library.
- 6. A. She's not sure whether to get a credit card or not.
 - B. She's not sure how to use a credit card.
 - C. She's not sure what kind of credit card to choose.
 - D. She's not sure how many credit cards she needs.
- 7. A. They agree to meet in the alley to study.
 - B. They agree to tutor each other.
 - C. They agree to study poetry together.
 - D. They agree to study Biology together.
- 8. A. The man wants the woman to wash the dishes.
 - B. The man flares up at the woman at the slightest provocation.
 - C. The man wants the woman to kick a ball with him.
 - D. The man was given permission to stay alone.
- 9. A. There is possibility for him to get back together with Cathy.
 - B. He was just emotional at that moment.
 - C. There are other girls he can have a relationship with.
 - D. He is sick and tired of fishing.
- 10. A. She is trying to help and encourage the man.
 - B. She is turning down the man.
 - C. She is taking a chance to express her love.
 - D. She is keeping everything to herself.

Section B

Directions: In this part, you will hear two mini-talks. While you listen, complete the sentences in your Answer Sheet II for Questions 11 to 20 by writing NO MORE THAN THREE WORDS in each sentence. You will hear each talk or conversation TWICE.

Questions 11 to 15 are based on a talk about medical disorder.

You now have 30 seconds to read Questions 11 to 15.

11. The medical disorder named as SAD refers to seasonal
12. Depression may result from the continuing of two kinds of substances in the body.
3. The may be disturbed because of the decrease in the amount of sunlight the body
receives.
14. Doctors suggest that patients with SAD sit in front of a special
15. In the Scandinavian countries, the rate is relatively high.



You now have 30 seconds to check your answers to Questions 11 to 15.
Questions 16 to 20 are based on a talk about Stanford University.
You now have 30 seconds to read Questions 16 to 20.
16. Stanford University is sometimes called "the Harvard of the".
17. Students are selected from the of their high school classes.
18. The drinks and the atmosphere in Student Union's coffee house have a strong European
19. The university has established overseas branch study centers for students.
20. Government grants have helped advanced studies in the fields of history, psychology, education and
You now have 30 seconds to check your answers to Questions 16 to 20.
Section C
Directions: In this part, you will hear three mini-talks and each of them will be spoken only once
While listening to them, read the questions that follow each talk. At the end of each
mini-talk you will hear the questions read to you. There will be a 40-second-pause after
each question. During the pause, you will be asked to write down your answer on you
Answer Sheet II, using one sentence only, either complete or incomplete. Your answer
should be concise and to the point.
Questions 21 to 23 are based on Mini-talk One:
Mini-talk One
Question 21: What makes it easier for people to travel now?
Question 22: What are the problems associated with tourism industry?
Question 23: What is the problem that scientists are increasingly concerning about?
Questions 24 to 26 are based on Mini-talk Two:

Mini-talk Two

Question 24: What is the disadvantage of telecommuting?

Question 25: What benefit can telecommuting bring for workers?

Question 26: What will telecommuting contribute to traffic?

Questions 27 to 30 are based on Mini-talk Three:

Mini-talk Three

Question 27: What is the important test discussed in the passage?

Question 28: What would happen if a small part of the plane were to fail?

Question 29: What can engineers discover during the explosion?

Question 30: When does the most dangerous test happen?

Part II Use of English and Reading Comprehension (55 minutes, 40 points)

Section A

Directions: There are 15 blanks in the following passage. Read the passage carefully and fill in each of the blanks by choosing the right word or phrase from the list given below. Write your answer on the Answer Sheet II. Capitalize the word when it is necessary. The words and phrases listed are twice as many as the blanks. Once a word or phrase is chosen, it must be used only once.

reject, maintain, happiness, other, complete, how, negative, beneficial, enlarge, rather, therefore, because, extensive, continuously, why, productively, increase, humane, refine, adjust, so that, honorable, sympathies, antipathies, miseries, wonders, achievements, alleviate, critical, relieve

Criticism is judgment. A critic is a judge. A judge must study and think about the material presented to him, accept it, correct it, or 31 it, after thinking over what he has read, watched or heard. That sort of 32 reading might well be called creative reading 33 I am thinking along with the writer, asking him questions, seeing whether he answers the questions and 34 well he answers them. I mark the good passages to store them in my memory and ask myself about every other part and about the 35 piece of writing, where, how and why could or should I improve upon it? Don't believe those who say that bad reading cannot hurt a person. How do they know what will hurt others? Wouldn't you 36 believe the experience of the ages that says, "A man is what he has read" and "Our reading and studies carry over into our lives"? Let's get back to the 37 effects of thinking while reading. It helps us to 38 our minds. We understand more about the universe, its people and many of its 39. We learn to think and observe in new ways. We certainly do get a feeling for the language we are reading. All good writers in any language have been readers who read critically and creatively and ______. Reading critically also helps me develop and 41 my emotions to the point where I can tell whether a report, a story or a poem is genuinely 42 or not — whether the writer is an honest writer. Finally, reading will and must broaden my 43, expand my love for others and set it in action. How can a person who has a bit of kindness in his heart read about all the 44 and tragedies that people

and notions have and not want to do and actually do what he can to __45__ those people in every way he can and as much as he can?

Section B (30 minutes, 15 points)

Directions: Read the following passages carefully and then select the best answer from among the four choices given to answer each of the questions or complete each of the statements that follow each passage. Mark the letter of your choice on your **Answer Sheet I**.

Passage 1

To live an aware life, the individual must begin with an awareness of self. He must conduct a running examination and periodic reexaminations of the self – in language, the medium of farthest reaches, deepest driving, most complicated windings. The sorting through might well begin with the ordinary, everyday experience of life. A diary of journal enables one to examine and evaluate experiences, as well as to come to understand them and their significance – or insignificance. Most of us do this examination and evaluation in moments of dreaming or in that state of mental wandering just before sleep. There is some (even great) advantage, however, in subjecting ourselves to the discipline of written language, in which the vague and the confusing and the poorly defined give way to the specific, the firm, and the clearly formulated.

For writing is discovery. The language that never leaves our head is like colorful yarn, which endlessly spins out **multicolored threads** dropping into an emptiness, momentarily compacted, entangled, fascinating, and elusive. We have glimpses that seem brilliant but quickly fade; we catch sight of images that tease us with connections and patterns that too-soon flow on; we hold in momentary view a comprehensive arrangement (insight) that dissolves rapidly and disappears.

Writing that is discovery forces the capturing, the retrieving, the bringing into focus these stray and random thoughts. Examining them, we form ideas that are as much about the self as about language. Indeed, writing is largely a process of choosing, among alternatives from the images and thoughts of the endless flow, and this choosing is the matter of making up one's mind, and this making up one's mind becomes in effect the making up of one's self. In this way writing that is honest and genuine and serious constitutes the discovery of the self.

- 46. According to the passage, the self should be examined
 - A. in a diving medium.
 - B. in an off-and-on way.
 - C. in a loose manner.
 - D. in a language with the richest implications.
- 47. The author recommended the form of a diary of journal because
 - A. it is indispensable in understanding our everyday life.
 - B. it is important to record everyday experience.
 - C. it helps people improve their ability to express themselves.

为试读,需要完整PDF请访问: www.ertongbook.com

- D. it enables people to concentrate on the significant thing in life.
- 48. "Multicolored threads" (in Para. 2) is used to refer to
 - A. silks.
 - B. ideas.
 - C. writing passages.
 - D. parts of a textile machine.
- 49. Writing a diary can be regarded as a process of
 - A. decision making.
 - B. recalling what one has done during the day.
 - C. making a plan for the future.
 - D. evaluating one's performance.
- 50. Which of the following statements can best summarize the main idea of the passage?
 - A. The discovery of the self is the essence of one's life.
 - B. Language is all we need to evaluate our everyday experience.
 - C. Writing can help us understand language and therefore understand ourselves.
 - D. Keeping a diary or a journal can guarantee the full discovery of the self.

Passage 2

What should we think of the global euphoria over "dotcom" companies? Undoubtedly, Internet technology will change the way we live, work, communicate and do business. But beware of those who proclaim this to be a New Era of profitability. As in the so-called New Eras of the past — brought on by earlier technological breakthroughs — this one carries the seeds of its own destruction. The phenomenal growth of Internet businesses is already fueling a Klondike-style gold rush, with far too many diggers looking for far too little gold. Economics teaches us that it is hard to make money with a basically free commodity. Think of ice in the Arctic, sand in the desert, seawater in the ocean or, for that matter, the seemingly unlimited "hot air" on the Net.

In the 20th century, the proliferation of cars, radios, movies, televisions, mass retailers and computers all inspired a sense that we had begun a New Era. Each breakthrough promised new riches and unprecedented prosperity for the innovators. But in the long run, they always failed to deliver to investors the expected rewards.

Why the letdowns? In part because every great innovator invariably attracted great imitators, who competed with the original and eventually depressed his "excessive" profit margin by commoditizing the invention. Furthermore, great inventions have always been followed by greater innovations, which, through the process known as creative destruction, render the previous new technology obsolete. And when inventions become vital to the economy, they are frequently brought under the control of governments via regulation, nationalization and, in extreme cases, expropriation.

Take the Erie Canal, which was completed in 1825. Its success led to the great American canal boom of the 1830s. It ended just a few years later in a tremendous bust, as most of the other canals

failed to make money. The Erie, too, began to suffer from competition, first from railroads and, eventually, from trucks. In the end, the railroad industry — which helped create an unprecedented industrial boom — proved to be disastrous for most investors. By 1895, most U.S. railroads had to be restructured

Now-familiar technologies like cars, radios, cash registers and mainframe computers were all at some point new and revolutionary. But the spread of the technologies led inevitably to the demise of their creators' "excessive" profits, as each became just another commodity. Don't think for a minute that the Internet will be any different.

- 51. The author writes this passage in order to
 - A. justify the profitability of Internet business.
 - B. analyze why Internet industry is developing so quickly.
 - C. pour cold water on the booming Internet industry.
 - D. make some predictions about the development of Internet industry.
- 52. Why does the author mention "ice in the Arctic, sand in the desert, seawater in the ocean"?
 - A. They are free of charge and the amount is huge.
 - B. People failed to get rich from making use of them.
 - C. They are comparable to the amount of news that Internet provides.
 - D. One can hardly get rich overnight with something free of charge.
- 53. Which of the following should NOT be responsible for the letdowns of New Eras of the past?
 - A. Further innovation after innovation.
 - B. Exclusive intervention by the government.
 - C. The emergence of imitation of innovation.
 - D. The competition between imitation and innovation.
- 54. What is the main idea of the last paragraph?
 - A. Internet will become a commodity.
 - B. Internet can bring some people profits.
 - C. People cannot expect to make profits from Internet in the long run.
 - D. People will become familiar with Internet as with cars, radios, cash registers and mainframe computers.
- 55. What is the writing style of this passage?
 - A. Persuasive.
 - B. Informative.
 - C. Comparative.
 - D. Narrative.

Passage 3

We used to have simple, unsophisticated tastes and looked with suspicion at anything more exotic than hamburgers. Admittedly, we did adopt some foods from the various immigrant groups who flicked to ours shores. We learned to eat Chinese food, pizza, and bagels. But in the last few years, the international character of our diet has grown tremendously. We can walk into any mall in Middle America and buy pita bread, quiches, and tacos. Such foods are often changed on their journey from exotic imports to ordinary "American" meals (no Pakistani, for example, eats frozen-on-a-stick boysenberry-flavored yogurt), but the imports are still a long way from hamburger on a bun.

Why have we become more worldly in our tastes? For one thing, the television blankets the country with information about new food products and trends. Viewers in rural Montana know that the latest craving in Washington, D. C. is Cajun cooking or that something called tofu is now available in the local supermarket. Another reason for the growing international flavor of our food is that many young Americans have traveled abroad and gotten hooked on new tastes and flavors. Backpacking students and young professional vacationing in Europe come home with craving for authentic French bread or German beer. Finally, continuing waves of immigrants settle in the cities where many of us live, causing significant changes in what we eat. In time, the new food will become Americanized enough to take its place in our national diet.

Our growing concern with health has also affected the way we eat. For the last few years, the media has warned us about the dangers of our traditional diet, high in salt and fat, low in fiber. The media also began to educate us about the dangers of processed foods and manufacturers started to change some of their products. Many foods, such as lunch meat, canned vegetables, and soups were made available in low-fat, low-sodium versions. Whole grain cereals and high fiber breads also began to appear on the grocery shelves. Moreover, the food industry started to produce all natural products — everything from potato chips to ice cream — without additives and preservatives. Not surprisingly, the restaurant industry responded to this switch to healthier foods, luring customers with salad bars, broiled fish, and steamed vegetables.

- 56. The main idea of the first paragraph is that Americans
 - A. have changed their eating habits.
 - B. have no national food.
 - C. have imported lots of food from abroad.
 - D. have hamburgers as their food only.
- 57. Which of the following statements is NOT the reason for the increasingly international flavor of American food?
 - A. People from different parts of the world have immigrated into America.
 - B. A lot of information about food on TV has had influences on the Americans.
 - C. Many travelers from other parts of the world have brought new tastes and flavor to America.
 - D. Many young Americans have come back from abroad with very strong desires for foreign food.
- 58. According to the passage, traditional American food
 - A. is of high nutrition.



- B. is very healthy.
- C. is too salty and fat.
- D. has potential dangers to health.
- 59. Consumers' demand for healthier foods resulted directly from
 - A. the education about changes of processed foods from the media.
 - B. their growing concern with their own health.
 - C. their dislikes of chemical addictives in foods.
 - D. their concern with the quality rather than the tastes of the food.
- 60. What is the best title for the passage?
 - A. American Food.
 - B. Americans and Food.
 - C. Americans' Eating Habits.
 - D. Shift in American Food Habits.

Section C (10 minutes, 10 points)

Directions: In the following passage, five sentences have been removed from the original text. They are listed from A to F and put below the passage. Choose the most suitable sentence from the list to fill in each of the blanks numbered 61 to 65. There is one sentence that does not fit in any of the blanks. Mark your answers on your **Answer Sheet I**.

Freud was born on May 6, 1856, in the Moravian town of Freiberg, then a part of the Austro-Hungarian Empire, today a part of Czechoslovakia. The family settled in Vienna in 1860, where as a Jew he enjoyed potential and respect only recently gained with the opening of the Hapsburg Empire's liberal era. Encouraged to think grandly, he poured his energy and gifts into school. At age seventeen, he entered the University of Vienna, where he studied in the faculty of medicine. Engrossed in his studies, he did not graduate until 1881. ___61__

Over the winter of 1885-1886, Freud studied in Paris with a French professor of neurology, Jean-Martin Charcot. 62 Freud went on to make nervous ailments his specialty, concentrating on hysteria. Freud's years of work put a new way of thinking into the head of society, and challenged the assumptions and suppositions of a changing world.

A period of intense work and self-analysis, further inspired by the death of his father, led Freud to his publication of *The Interpretation of Dreams* in 1900, and of *Psychopathology of Everyday Life* in 1901. 63 By 1902 he finally gained the position of associate professor at the University of Vienna.

In 1908, he transformed a Wednesday-night club of Viennese physicians into the Vienna Psychoanalytic Society, and his new field began to gain wider acceptance. This period was marked by extensive case studies and theoretical work; as well, he published papers on religion, literature, sculpture, and other non-scientific fields.

Despite some contentious internal politics, psychoanalysis continued to flourish, until World War I took the subjects to the front lines and the analysts to the medical corps. But Freud was not idle: in 1915, he delivered a series of introductory lectures at the University of Vienna, lectures which, when published in 1917, secured him a wide popular audience. A flurry of work, inspired by the death of his daughter Sophie, resulted in the 1920 Beyond the Pleasure Principle and the 1923 The Ego and the Id. The latter work contained a final formulation of his structural theory of the mind.

Even while he became a household word, while his ideas were absorbed by an eager populace, Freud was undergoing painful surgery for cancer in late 1923. __64__

He remained in Vienna despite the rumblings of this catastrophe, as Hitler rose to power and Anti-Semitism swept Europe. 65 There, he continued to write, until on September 23, 1939, he finally demanded of his physician a lethal dose of morphine.

- A. Though he did not die, the rest of his life was marked by pain and discomfort.
- B. Brought up in a non-religious household, he graduated a stronger atheist than he had entered, convinced of the strictly scientific nature of the world.
- C. Only the 1938 invasion of Vienna could inspire him to emigrate, and within three months he was on his way to Paris, then to London.
- D. Under him, Freud practiced and observed hypnosis as a clinical technique, and began to formulate the beginnings of his theory on the mind.
- E. The latter work found a wide audience for his still-coalescing theories of the mind.
- F. By 1895, the year he published Studies on Hysteria with Josef Breuer, he had made significant progress in mapping out and defining his own theory of the mind.

PAPER TWO

Part III Writing (60 minutes, 30 points)

Section A (20 minutes, 10 points)

Directions: Read the following article and write a summary of no more than 150 words on your Answer Sheet II.

There are not many exceptions to the marketing rule, that ideas that are good are not new, and those that new are not good. But last week I discovered one in a Seattle company called Amazon.com, which sells books over the Internet. Before revealing this good new marketing idea, it might be worth explaining something about its inventor, since Amazon.com is one of the few genuinely useful shopping services on the World Wide Web.

The company runs a Web site, accessible from any PC with a browser, that contains a

catalogue of two thirds of the 1.5m English books in print. Finding a title using a search engine, customers can check its availability online, and then order it immediately with a credit card.

Shipping prices start at 43 plus 95 cents per book, with higher charges for international and overnight services. But the company discounts 300,000 titles, so most US customers will find that delivery is effectively free. These elements, together with a stock list six times larger than any physical bookseller in the world, make Amazon.com the quickest and most convenient way to buy books I have encountered.

It is also good for presents: sending a book to someone, buyers can choose from three different wrapping papers and type a message. Such a service is not easy to deliver. The key is that Amazon.com has live electronic links to a dozen wholesalers. Apart from 500 bestsellers, the company keeps zero inventories.

When a customer orders a book, Amazon.com orders it from the wholesaler, and when the book arrives in its Seattle warehouse it is barcoded and sent by the company's computer to a bin where the customer's order is being assembled. When all the books in an order have arrived, usually the same day, a manifest is printed and the books are packed for shipping.

The company's founder Jeff Bezos, 31, is a former investment banker. He says his company is now in an explosive growth stage, doubling in size every 2.4 months. But it cannot continue like this for long. If it did, Amazon.com's sales would exceed US GDP in two years.

Until recently, its site was as alluring as a copy of "books in print." "It astounds me how many books we sell," says Bezos, "given that we didn't offer people enough information to make decisions." The first step to remedying this has been to add blurbs, delivered electronically by publishers, to 170,000 of the listings. The company also invites customers to write reviews, which are then linked by hypertext to the books. And it links book listings to "interviews" with authors themselves written by filling out a form on a Web page. In future Amazon. com will make these truly interactive, so that readers can ask their favorite authors questions over the Web without having to attend a signing.

Another service is that the company is planning to put customers in touch with each other. Bezos admits that in a physical bookstore, he rarely has the nerve to look over a fellow's shoulder and recommend a book. "Online, I'd do it in a heartbeat." So the company will allow buyers to become "visible" if they choose, and to chat online with others browsing electronically in the same subject areas.

And the new marketing idea is called associates. By filling in a form on the Amazon Web site, owners of other sites can sign up for a scheme that pays them commissions for referring their own users to the online bookstore. Users will see a page of recommended books on their favorite Web site. Clicking on a title will jump them straight to Amazon.com's order form for that book. If they buy it, the referring Web site gets 8% of the gross. I see it more as a new kind of network marketing, in which Amazon.com has the potential to sign up millions of owners of special-interest Web sites in a vast electronic sales force.

2